
Policy on Adoption of a Stockholder Rights Plan 

A Stockholder Rights Plan refers generally to any plan providing for the distribution of preferred 
stock, rights, warrants, options or debt instruments to a company's stockholders designed to deter 
non-negotiated takeovers. 

The Company does not have a Stockholder Rights Plan. The Board's policy is that it will adopt a 
Stockholder Rights Plan only if either (1) the stockholders have approved adoption of the 
Stockholder Rights Plan, or (2) the Board in the exercise of its fiduciary responsibilities, including a 
majority of the independent members of the Board, makes a determination that, under the 
circumstances existing at the time, it is in the best interests of the Company's stockholders to adopt 
a Stockholder Rights Plan. If the Board were to adopt a Stockholder Rights Plan without prior 
stockholder approval, it would submit the Plan to stockholders for ratification, and if the Plan is not 
ratified, it would terminate or allow the Plan to expire no later than one year after its adoption. 

The Board has directed the Governance and Nominating Committee to review this policy statement 
periodically and to report to the Board any recommendations it may have concerning the policy. 

 


